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November 19, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify a memorandum of agreement with the Animal Control Officers Guild for the period of January 1, 2011, through December 31, 2014.  This agreement covers approximately 36 employees in the Records and Licensing Services Division of the Department of Executive Services.
This bargaining unit covers Animal Control Officers, Animal Control Sergeants and Veterinary Technicians working for Regional Animal Services of King County.  These employees support the King County animal shelter in Kent and provide services in the field throughout King County.  They protect the safety and well-being of King County residents by patrolling neighborhoods, responding to reports of trespassing/stray cats and dogs, complaints of vicious animals or animal bites and reports of loose livestock.  They provide for the safety and well-being of domestic pets and other animals in King County by rescuing injured animals, picking up strays, providing shelter and care to lost or relinquished pets, providing pet-based inspection services, investigating animal cruelty complaints and returning impounded pets to their families.  These employees also provide pet adoption services, including staffing the successful, annual Pet Adopt-a-thon, which has successfully placed hundreds of animals in new homes over the years.

This bargaining unit has previously agreed to the zero percent cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) in 2011.  This agreement covers COLA for this bargaining unit for 2012 through 2014, which is consistent with the COLA formula agreed to with other labor organizations in the County.  The adjustment for 2012 is based on 90% of the annual average growth rate of the bi-monthly Seattle-Tacoma-Bremerton Area Consumer Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W, July of the previous year to June of the current year).  The adjustment for 2013 and 2014 is based on 95% of the annual average growth rate of the bi-monthly Seattle-Tacoma-Bremerton Area Consumer Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W, July of the previous year to June of the current year).

Additionally the parties agree when significant shifts in economic and fiscal conditions occur during the term of this agreement, the parties agree to reopen negotiations for COLA when triggered by either an increase in the King County unemployment rate of more than two percentage points compared with the previous year or a decline of more than 7% in County retail sales as determined by comparing current year to previous year.  Data will be derived from Washington State Department of Revenue.  By no later than July 30th of each year of this agreement, the County will assess whether the economic measurements listed above trigger contract reopeners on COLA for the subsequent year.  The parties continue to be in negotiations over the remaining terms of the collective bargaining agreement.
The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Cindy Domingo, Acting Chief of Staff



  Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, BFM Committee



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Carrie Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County Executive 

    Office


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
